Susquehanna Area Regional Airport Authority

Airport Operations Committee

July 22, 2022
Minutes

A meeting of the SARAA Airport Operations Committee was called to order by Mr. Enterline at 8:00 a.m. on Friday, July 22, 2022.  Members of the Committee present were:





       Brian Enterline       
               

                  
                                    



            
 

Other members of the Board present were:



James Helsel 
   William Leonard
Carolyn Van Newkirk
    Also attending were: Timothy Edwards (Executive Director), Marshall Stevens (Deputy Executive Director), Michael Moskal (Deputy Director, Finance & Administration), Scott Miller (Deputy Director, Marketing, PR & Advertising), Kevin Bryner (Deputy Director, Information Technology), Lou Pirozzi (Deputy Director, Engineering & Planning), and Camille Springer (Executive Assistant). 
Guests:  Delta Development:  Rebecca Burk, Maggie McGahen

Public Comments:  None.
Minutes:  The minutes of the June 24, 2022, Airport Operations Committee were deemed approved.  

Delta Development:
Rebecca Burk and Maggie McGahen reported on the following:

Airport Drive:  Total Project Cost $11.4 million

· Phase 4:  Third Street Realignment

Estimated Cost: $4.6 million; Secured funding: $4.8 million

Public Funding:
Airport Signage and Wayfinding Upgrades:
· Total Project Cost and Grant Request:  $493,357 (No match requirement)
· Meetings with Representative Mehaffie and Senator Gebhard.
· Award Announcement:  November 2022
PA DEP Growing Greener Plus Grants Program:
· Total Project Cost:  $179,594
· Grant Request:  $152,655
· Match Requirement:  $26,939
PennVEST PFAS Remediation Program:

· Secured Public Funding:  $6.7 million (100% funded)

· There will be four settlement meetings

· Estimated start of construction:  November 2022

Other Initiatives:  Act 278 – Capital Budget Project Itemization:
· RACP Itemization Request, Capital City Airport – $1.5 million
· TAP Itemization Request, HIA - $3 million, Long Term Parking

· Meeting with Dave Madsen, 104th House District Candidate, July 13, 2022

· Meeting with Senator John DiSanto, August 4, 2022
Marketing & Enplanement Report: 
Mr. Miller reported that at MDT, 2022 operations continue to be at or near 2021 levels, up 2.4% YTD.  Higher prices, supply chain issues and fewer flights have led to a 6% decline in air cargo vs. 2021, MDT’s record year.  June 2022 was the busiest month at MDT since the pandemic, up 8.7% vs last June 2021, just 2.6% behind February 2020.  While YTD 2022 enplanements are 16% behind 2019, they are 1% ahead of the pre-2019 five-year average.    
Marketing Update:  
In June 2022, 96.4% of MDT departures few.  The national average was 97%.  In June 2021, 99.8% of MDT departures flew.  

Delta Earnings:  Delta had record revenue of 21% over 2nd quarter 2019.  Delta costs were up 22% over 2nd quarter 2019.  Capacity was down 18% vs. 2nd quarter 2019.  Delta expects business travel to return to 80% of 2019 by the end of the year.
Jet Blue:  JetBlue appears to be the winning bidder for Spirit.  
EAS Program:  The EAS program was designed to guarantee small USA communities remain connected to the national aviation system via a medium or large hub airport.  Eau Claire is seeking a waiver so US DOT can grant a two year, $6.5million per year award to Sun Country for flights to MSP, MCO, LAS and RSW.
Project Update:

Mr. Pirozzi reported on the following:  
Status of Major Projects: 
HIA:
Cargo Apron Expansion, Phase 4:   The predrilling for permeation grout has been completed. Preparing for permeation grouting and box culvert installation.
Airport Drive Phase 3B, Third St. Intersection: Continue preparing final design for a circulatory roadway (roundabout).  The E&S Plans/NPDES permit amendment approved.
Water Plant PFOS Remediation Upgrade:  PennVEST Awarded $6.7 million principal forgiveness loan fully funding construction.  The project was advertised via PennBID on 7/5/22, with an 8/18/22 bid opening.

Baggage Handling System Control:  VTC continues toward 100% final design.
Replace Escalators: VDA continues toward 90% design.
Capital City Executive Airport: 

Rehabilitate Taxiways B,C,D,J.L,E:  The low bid expires, project rebid via PennBID on 7/18/22 with an 8/10.22 bid opening.  

Gettysburg Regional Airport:

Construct South Aircraft Parking Apron, Phase V:  The low bid expired.  The project was rebid via PennBID on 7/18/22, with an 8/10/22 bid opening.  

Franklin County Regional Airport:

Update Master Plan:  $300,000 FAA Grant awarded for Task 1, ALP Update.  

Construct Snow Removal Equipment Building:  Exterior shell is complete and bituminous apron has been placed.  The mechanical and electrical supply issues are affecting progress.
Hangar/Pilot Lounge (Design) FCRA:  SARAA is reviewing the 30% design report.
Replace Community Hangar Roof:  SARAA is currently reviewing the final assessment report. 

Cargill Temporary Lease:

Mr. Edwards reported that this is to authorize the Executive Director to execute a short-term ground lease with Naylor-Adams Aviation d.b.a Cargill Aeronautical to lease Hangar 501 at Capital City Executive Airport.  In May of 2022, SARAA released a Request for Proposals and selected Cargill.  Cargill has raised concerns regarding the availability and cost of Pollution Coverage for their operation.  Because they needed to be out of their previous hangar by June 30, 2022, they were permitted to utilize Hangar 501. In return for not having Pollution Legal Liability Coverage, Cargill has agreed to defuel aircraft during the term of the Temporary Lease.  Mr. Edwards reviewed the terms of the lease, which includes a month-to-month term with a 30-day termination by either party; a $1,400 per month fee; A triple-net lease, and $1 million commercial general liability, $2 million aggregate.  The lease document was developed by SARAA Counsel.
There were no objections to forwarding this item to the full Board for approval.

HIA Letter of Intent for Solar Power Generation:

Mr. Edwards reported that this is to authorize the Executive Director to issue a Letter of Intent to enter into a 30-year lease agreement with Akari Energy to develop and install a solar power system at HIA, subject to the due diligence of both parties.  Akari proposed to lease approximately 6.43 acres of currently unused landside property, located at the northwest end of the campus adjacent to Whitehouse Lane to develop and build a 1.93 Mega-Watt solar farm.  Akari will be responsible for all labor and costs associated with land development, design, utility interconnections, glare studies, physical construction, commissioning, maintenance, and insurance.  Akari partners with Dawood Engineers.  If at the end of the due diligence period and acceptable, Akari will sign a Board approved 30-year lease and make monthly payments consisting of fixed land lease payments and a percentage of the monthly revenue generated from selling power to the grid.  At the end of the 30-year term, SARAA will have the option to direct that the improvements be removed by Akari, or opt to leave them in place, at which time the solar power system would become a SARAA owned asset.  This project will generate approximately $3.4 million over the 30-year term at no cost or use of SARAA resources.
There were no objections to forwarding this item to the full Board for approval.
GRA Termination of Easement, Art Shaw:
Mr. Edwards reported that this is to extinguish the easements providing assess to the Gettysburg Regional Airport from an adjacent property to the taxiway/runway and a “taxiway easement” that was identified in the document.  When SARAA purchased the Gettysburg Regional Airport in 2006, there was an existing easement that permitted the adjacent landowner “free and uninterrupted use, liberty, and privilege of, and passage . . .” between his land and the airport along the northwest boundary of the airport. The easement document also identified a “taxiway easement” along the same border with Mr. Shaw’s property, but the uses of the taxiway easement are not defined.  Mr. Shaw has requested that both easements be extinguished.  The FAA does not support these “thought the fence” agreements allowing access to the airport from private property, and they will be supportive of this action.  Mr. Shaw has not requested any consideration for this transaction.
There were no objections to forwarding this item to the full Board for approval as a Consent Calendar item.

GA Airports:
Gettysburg Public Hearing:  Mr. Stevens said he received notice that there will be a proposed zoning amendment in Gettysburg proposed by the Municipal Authority that would allow essential services, i.e. a water tower with a maximum height of 175 feet, to be erected in any residential zone.  Mr. Stevens will be attending the public hearing scheduled for Tuesday, July 26th at 7:00 p.m. Discussion ensued.
Introduction:  Mr. Stevens introduced Any Ochalek, the Executive Director of Skyport Aviation.
Adjournment:  Mr.  Helsel adjourned the meeting at 9:35 a.m.
Next Meeting:  Friday, August 26, 2022, 8:00 a.m., HIA
Respectfully submitted:

Timothy J. Edwards
Executive Director

Prepared by Camille Springer
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